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Chair:  Good evening everyone.  Could I first ask if anyone has any amendments to the minutes of the last meeting?  If not, I will introduce the speakers for tonight's meeting.  First of all speaking on Homelessness Law Update is Tony Martin, who is a senior solicitor at South West London Law Centre.  Secondly we have Robert Latham, who is a barrister in the housing and social welfare team at Doughty Street Chambers, who will be talking about Access to Social Housing.  .

Tony Martin:  I would like to start by looking at a report, The Homelessness Monitor, which is a three year mapping project looking at the homelessness consequences of the recession, rising unemployment and the housing market downturn, so a rather topical report.  The idea of the project, as I understand it, is to map over three years the impacts of that as well as the likely impacts of the welfare, housing and other social policy reforms including the cuts in public expenditure.  This first report starts by looking at the existing data and that, not surprisingly, shows that homelessness is on the increase.  Looking forward, one of the things they point out is that the next two years may be a crucial time period as the “lagged” impacts of the recession start to materialise, together with at least some of the effects of the welfare and housing reform.  That report in turn led The Guardian to run a front page story headed “Homelessness Could Spread to the Middle Class” so clearly homelessness is going to be a growth area for us professionally and probably, once the 5% legal aid cuts start to bite, for some of us personally as well.  

So the question then is, well what issues are thrown up by recent case law that are going to affect our clients in applying as homeless?  The first issue, as always, is the difficulty of actually making a homelessness application; the problem of gatekeeping.  I do not know about you but for me it feels like a constant war of attrition between us and the local authority when a local authority turns people away for various spurious reasons; the inventions seem to get better and better by the day if we send a letter before claim and the local authority takes the application.  Again, starting with a report, this time from the Ombudsman, and this is a focus report which was published earlier this year which is described as a new style of report from the Local Government Ombudsmen.  Basically this is a digest of complaints made to the Local Government Ombudsmen drawing out some of the lessons of those complaints and giving some useful examples.  Under the heading “Priority areas for councils to improve” the report concludes, 

We may criticise councils that:

· Use homelessness prevention activity to block or delay the consideration of a homelessness application
· Insist that applicants for help with homelessness must complete a specific form, or be interviewed by a specialist homelessness assessment officer

· Place the burden of proof on the application – authorities should make their own enquiries when considering applications, or

· Defer taking an application because the application appears to be a non-priority – any applicant claiming immediate homelessness should be assessed on the day.

I have just picked out one example from the report, a fairly typical example I am sure you will all be familiar with.  Steve was a single man who arrived at the council saying he was immediately homeless and needed help.  He suffered from mental health problems but it was not obvious that he may be in priority need and because of this the council failed to deal with Steve as homeless on the day he came in; instead he was given advice and invited back for a formal homelessness interview two weeks later.  The council then found him not in priority need but after a second application they decided he was in priority need, this time because he had some medical evidence provided by his doctor.  The Ombudsman decided that he had suffered avoidable distress, uncertainty and inconvenience because of the two month delay in accepting and processing his application.  He had also had an unnecessarily prolonged stay in sub-standard accommodation.  The council’s reasons were that it had a large caseload and limited staff; it could not guarantee homelessness interviews on the day to people likely to be non-priority cases.  So I think it is a useful report, particularly if you are making complaints to local authorities or taking the complaint against local authorities to the Ombudsman.  It provides some useful examples.  

There are also some cases dealing with gatekeeping.  The first raised the question of whether there was misfeasance in public office.  Following the judgement in R (Kelly) v BCC the acting Head of Housing Needs sent an email to staff which read:
“Please note with immediate effect all single homeless who are presenting as homeless/roofless and domestic violence victims requiring refuge must be referred to the appropriate funded support service.  We should not be completing a homeless application.” 
In the case the council accepted that the instruction had been unlawful, prompting the Judge to remark that this “was not a very promising start to the credibility of the Council’s factual case”.  But the instruction itself had not been fully withdrawn until a few weeks before the hearing.  The Judge granted declaratory relief in three of the cases, holding that the email instruction had been unlawful and the actions taken as a result of it had been unlawful but he did not find misfeasance in a public office; the claimant failing to reach the high threshold necessary for such a finding.  He described the direction as more “the product of oversight and ill-considered drafting than anything more sinister.”

There is also the question of the use of the private sector in gatekeeping in the Hanton-Rhouila v Westminster CC case.  Again the claimant had applied as homeless after being asked to leave accommodation in which she had been staying with a relative and she was placed in a hostel which was unsuitable because of her medical condition, she had cancer.  She complained about the conditions and was moved to another hostel which, again, was equally unsuitable.  She was then assisted in finding accommodation under the authority’s rent deposit scheme and prior to the decision on the homelessness application being made she entered into a twelve month assured shorthold tenancy.  On the day that she entered into the tenancy the council wrote to her and said that she was no longer homeless.  She sought a review contending that she had not understood that taking the tenancy would prejudice her homelessness application and that the accommodation she thought was being offered in discharge of the council’s interim duty.  On the review, the reviews officer made enquiries of the officer who had dealt with the rent deposit scheme and he received an email back from a Mr Thomas who said, “client would have been informed in detail about the stipulation surrounding a private sector scheme, client would categorically have been told that they would not be able to secure council accommodation by the scheme.”  There was also a note on the homelessness record, although not on the homelessness file, that Dave Thomas was advised that he did advise the client that she would not be placed on the homelessness person waiting list if she secured accommodation via the private sector.  On review it was upheld that she was not homeless and the Judge dismissed an appeal from that decision.  The Court of Appeal also dismissed a second appeal; the claimant was plainly no longer homeless after she had taken the tenancy and the reviewing officer had been entitled to reject the suggestion that she had misunderstood the basis on which the private tenancy had been offered.  Probably rather a harsh decision for anyone who is familiar with the way in which these properties are usually offered to applicants.  It is difficult to see how an applicant would necessarily understand the difference between that kind of tenancy and a tenancy being provided as interim accommodation.
Finally on gatekeeping, we end on another complaint to the Local Government Ombudsman.  This time the applicant was a former asylum seeker.  On the application as homeless the notes taken by the council recorded that the complainant had a heart problem which could be “very bad – mild to severe” and that he “feels tired – cannot walk for long and heart beats uncontrollably”.  The council refused to provide interim accommodation and the homeless person ended up sleeping rough over Christmas and the New Year period until he could get to a solicitor after the holidays.  On receipt of a pre-action protocol letter for judicial review sent that day, the council agreed immediately to provide interim accommodation so clearly they understood the issue.  The Ombudsman found “it difficult to understand how” the council had reached its initial decision in the light of the file notes and found maladministration in both the handling of the homelessness application and in the delay responding to the complaint.  

Finally on the question of applications, there is a rather sad case concerning capacity.  Again it is a complaint to the Ombudsman, this time the Ombudsman for Wales.  The council had decided that in the light of Miss S’s mental health problems and her diagnosis of schizophrenia that she lacked the capacity to make a homelessness application and the Ombudsman dealt with a complaint made by her mother.  The Ombudsman was critical of the process by which the council had concluded that she lacked capacity.  He raised concerns that the council’s approach had left it open to inference that the decision making process had been tainted by a wish to avoid accommodating her.  He also found failings in how the council’s social services department had dealt with her case and was critical that it had not, itself, considered its Section 21 National Assistance Act duties, particularly given that she had been assigned a Social Worker since early 2007.  The report goes on to say that as well as a failure to adhere to its statutory duties, other failings identified included poor communication, a blinkered approach to considering her case and a lack of urgency or concern about her housing predicament.  Unfortunately the remedy was not for her as she had died by the time the Ombudsman had made his findings.  
Moving on to the question of eligibility and the case of Zabrano v Office national de l’emploi, which was a case before the Grand Chamber of the European Courts of Justice.  If you recall a case of Zhu and Chen v Secretary of State for the Home Department, that concerned the Irish child of a Chinese couple whose parents had come to the UK and had been refused a resident's permit on the basis of Article 18 of the EC Treaty.  The ECJ ruled that as an EU citizen, she had the right to reside in the EU and denying residency to her parents at the time when she was unable to look after herself would conflict with that basic right.  In Zabrano the facts were slightly different; this was a Columbian couple who lived in Belgium and had children in Belgium who were Belgium nationals but they had never travelled to any other EU country.  The father worked for a time in Belgium but he worked illegally and lost his employment and he attempted and failed to claim unemployment benefits.  What he sought was the right to work and the right to claim benefits and the question for the Court was whether this factual situation gave a right to work and a right to reside for the parents in order to protect the rights of the children.  In the final paragraph of the judgement, “the answer to the question referred is that Article 20 TEFU is to be interpreted as meaning that it precludes the member state from refusing a third country national upon whom his minor children, who are European Union citizens, are dependent a right of residence in a member state and the nationality of those children and from refusing to grant a work permit to that third country national insofar as such decisions deprive those children of the genuine enjoyment of the substance of rights pertaining to the status of the European Union citizen. “  So that would seem to suggest, therefore, that any homeless applicant from outside the EU but who has dependent children who are British citizens has the right to reside in the UK and is therefore eligible for the purposes of homelessness assistance.  
The second case on eligibility concerns Amin v Brent LBC and concerns what was effective work for the purposes of being a worker within the meaning of Article 39 of the Treaty of Rome.  The council sought to argue that the wages paid were too low for the work to be “effective” because it was not valuable work for the purposes of the employee.  On appeal, though, it was held that the question of whether work is “effective” is to be considered from the perspective of the value of work to the employer not to the employee and therefore Amin was indeed eligible.

On the question of homelessness itself, the first case of Hashi v Birmingham City Council concerns overcrowding.  In this case there was not statutory overcrowding but it was found that there was a Category 1 “crowding and space” hazard for the purposes of the Housing Act 2004.  The council decided that the claimant was not homeless because she did not meet the statutory overcrowding standards.  When a review was sought the council arranged an inspection which found a “significant Category 2 crowding and space hazard” and on that basis the reviewing officer upheld the original decision.  The appeal was allowed, however, and the decision quashed.  It was either a total reliance or an over-reliance on the test of statutory overcrowding which “was wholly wrong” and there had been a failure to give a rational explanation for rejecting the independent advice in favour of the council’s own assessment.  The real issue for determination was whether or not it was reasonable for the applicant to continue to occupy the accommodation concerned.  Also, interestingly, in the case the Judge commended the use of “crowding and space” in residential premises guidance.  I have provided the link in the paper because it seems to me that overcrowding is an issue that comes up frequently where I practice and therefore this might provide scope for further arguments.  

I am going to leave Nagi v Birmingham City Council and move on to Hemans v Windsor and Maidenhead RBC.  This case concerned a couple who lived in MoD accommodation that was provided to the husband as a serviceman.  He then attacked his wife who fled the accommodation leaving with her child and obtained a private tenancy with the assistance of social services some way away.  He was subsequently discharged from the Army and the MoD served notice to quit on him.  The couple subsequently reconciled and they made an application as homeless to the council.  The council decided they were not homeless because they could live in the wife’s accommodation which, of course, the husband had never lived in at all.  On appeal it was argued that he was homeless and it was not reasonable for her to continue to occupy her home.  The Judge allowed the appeal, finding the accommodation was not available for the husband and he was homeless but he dismissed the second argument.  The council appealed and the wife cross-appealed on the ground that it was not reasonable to continue to occupy the accommodation as it had been provided only as temporary accommodation in a crisis and she needed to return to her job in the council’s area.  The Court of Appeal allowed the appeal and the cross-appeal.  The Judge had erred in holding that the husband could not occupy the wife’s property, however the reviewing officer had not dealt adequately with the question of whether or not it would be reasonable for the wife to remain in occupation of the property and so the matter was remitted for reconsideration by the council.

Probably the most important case on the homelessness was Yemshaw v Hounslow LBC finally reaching the Supreme Court.  In Yemshaw the council had relied upon the narrow interpretation of “violence” in Danesh v Kensington and Chelsea RLBC and the appeals to the county court and the Court of Appeal had been dismissed on the same basis.  But the Supreme Court allowed a further appeal and expressly overruled Danesh.  It held that the word “violence” was not a term of art and its meaning could change and develop over time.  What “violence” had meant in 1977, when it was first used in homelessness legislation, it should now be taken to embrace physical violence, threatening or intimidating behaviour and any other form of abuse which, directly or indirectly, may give rise to the risk of harm.  In short, it covered deliberate conduct that may cause psychological harm.  The word bore the same meaning when used in Section 198 (dealing with local connections as well) and therefore the modern guidance contained in the code of guidance represented the correct legal position.  

There are a couple of cases dealing with the question of 16 and 17 year olds.  R(Ambrose) v Westminster CC, the first case, is really a case on costs so I am going to skip over that and look at R(TG) v Lambeth.  This was a case in which the question of Section 20 Act duties arose.  Lambeth had provided accommodation for the claimant between March and October 2006 when he was aged 16.  The accommodation was ostensibly provided by the housing department as an interim duty but Lambeth conceded that in all probability the accommodation should have been provided by Children’s Services, pursuant to the Section 20 of the Children Act duty.  The question, therefore, for the court was whether or not the law should treat or deem the accommodation as having been provided under Section 20 so that the claimant had the rights enjoyed by a care-leaver.  His case was dismissed in the High Court but the Court of Appeal allowed an appeal on the facts.  It held that the case revealed serious absence of co-ordination within Lambeth between its housing department and its children’s services department and that the circumstances advertised the need for all local authorities to take urgent steps to remedy any such failures in their own services.  It is quite a fact sensitive decision; much of the decision is taken up with the role of the social worker in the youth offending team and therefore anyone with a similar case, I would suggest, it pays rather careful reading.  
The next question is the issue of priority need.  I will leave Hussain v Hounslow LBC to one side and look at the question of Oxford City Council v Bull.  Mr and Mrs Bull separated and she remained in the matrimonial home with the children and he moved out and lived in a single room in rented accommodation.  Later the children decided that they wanted to live with their father and he allowed them to move in but when he did so the landlord responded by serving a notice to quit.  The council decided that he was not in priority need and intentionally homeless and on appeal the decision was varied to one of in priority need and not homeless intentionally.  The Court of Appeal allowed a second appeal; it held that he was in priority need at the date of the reviewing officer’s decision because the children were in fact residing with him at that stage in the interim accommodation and therefore the reviewing officer had erred.  However, the council was entitled to find that Mr Bull was homeless intentionally.  The children had a satisfactory home with their mother and the father’s agreement that he would accede to their wish to live with him caused the loss of the accommodation which it would otherwise have been reasonable for him to continue to occupy alone and they distinguished R v Hillingdon LBC ex p Islam to reach that conclusion.

On the question of intentionality, there is an interesting case, effectively, of disability discrimination on an application as homeless, Pieretti v Enfield LBC.  The claimants were husband and wife and they were evicted from private rented accommodation and applied as homeless.  They supplied the council with a report on each of them indicating that they both had disabilities and the council decided that they had become homeless intentionally.  So the issue on appeal was whether or not the duty set out in subsection 1 of Section 49A of the Disability Discrimination Act 1995, the disability equality duty, applied to the discharge of duty and exercise of powers by local authorities under Part VII.  The Court of Appeal held that duty in Section 49A(1) applies to local authorities in carrying out all of their functions under Part VII and it identified some areas in particular; priority need, intentionality and the suitability of accommodation.  The reviewing officer had failed to take into account that duty, notwithstanding its relevance to the question of whether, given their disabilities, their acts of omissions had been “deliberate”.  
There is also another case on the question of failure to consider relevant facts and on the applicability of the Code of Guidance, Mondeh v Southwark LBC.  This was an occupier under an assured shorthold tenancy who had left before the expiry of a Section 21 notice and in his application he referred to an “illegal eviction” and said that the landlord had used force.  The council decided that he had become intentionally homeless.  On review he gave further details of the racial abuse and harassment that had been escalating since the service of the notice; he said that it had got so bad that he had to leave but the reviewing officer upheld the decision.  He noted that the claimant had not given a full account until the council’s initial adverse decision.  An appeal was allowed quashing that decision.  The failure to give the full information earlier was readily explained by the council’s lack of further enquiry into the information provided on the application.  The reviewing officer had not been justified in finding that it suggested that the claimant’s account was unreliable and the reviewing officer had failed to address the real question of whether it would be reasonable to have remained at the point at which he had left.  Finally, the reviewing officer had failed to mention at all paragraph 8.32 of the Guidance, the part that deals with service of a valid notice where a landlord seeks possession and there is no defence then the applicant should be considered as homeless.

In the second case on the Code of Guidance, however, the appellant did not fare quite so well.  This is a Scottish case concerning someone who had a depressive illness, a young woman, and she was found intentionally homeless.  She challenged that by judicial review and relied upon the fact that the council had not referred to the relevant part of the Code of Guidance in the Scottish Code, there is no equivalent in the English Code, which said that “Failed tenancies are a common occurrence for young people when they first leave home, especially if they have not had much in the way of support to sustain a tenancy.  Local authorities should consider the position sensitively and only make a finding of intentionality where there is compelling evidence that the applicant deliberately refused to accept advice or engage with agencies who could provide support and were aware of the consequences of their actions.”  But the claim was dismissed.  It was held that although the council was required to have regard to the Code, the guidance was not binding and it was not necessary for the decision maker to refer to a provision of the Code if they did not consider it applicable to the applicant’s circumstances.
The next case is on other special reason, X v Ealing LBC and the question here was whether or not study at private school under a bursary amounted to a local connection.  The council notified the applicant that they intended to refer them under the local connection provisions and that decision was upheld on review.  The reviewing officer was not satisfied that a school place amounted to “special circumstances”.  The appeal was allowed and the decision was varied to one that the claimant did have a connection; there were two errors in the reviewing officer’s decision.  The officer had asked first whether or not there were special circumstances that could give rise to a local connection, answered that in the negative and then decided that there was no local connection.  The correct approach was to ask first whether or not the applicant had a real connection with the area (applying R V Eastleigh BC ex p Betts) and then, whether or not that connection arose by reason of any special factors in Section 199(1).  Had the question been posed in that way, no reasonable authority could have decided other than there was a local connection with the authority.  

I am going to leave Watson v Wandsworth LBC to one side and move on to look at some issues on discharge of duty, the first of which is Thompson v Mendip DC.  Ms Thompson had been a traveller for more than twenty years living on the road in adapted vehicles.  The homelessness duty was accepted and she was offered conventional housing as temporary accommodation.  The council decided that the accommodation was suitable but an appeal was allowed and it was held that in the face of medical a move to conventional accommodation would worsen Ms Thompson’s mild to moderate depressive illness.  The conclusion that the offer was “suitable” was unreasonable in the Wednesbury sense.  The reviewing officer had failed to make enquiries as to the availability of accommodation for travellers in the area or had ignored the information that was available and the decision on review has been based on a misdirection of law about the impact of Codona v Mid-Bedfordshire DC.  That judgement dealt with an urgent situation and this was not an urgent situation.  

There are then a number of cases under Section 193 and I thought it might be useful just to remind ourselves what Section 193 deals with.  The first part concerns a Part VI offer under Section 193(7), McQuillan V Tower Hamlets LBC, the applicant had previously been in a violent and abusive relationship with a man and the council made an offer of a tenancy pursuant to Part VI which was 1.5 miles from the man’s home.  The council decided that it was suitable and reasonable for her to have accepted.  The reviewing officer had taken into account representations that it was unsuitable due to anxiety and depression but, following advice from Dr Keen, had decided that it was suitable.  It was held that although the reviewing officer had made an objective assessment of the medical evidence, the issue of whether it was reasonable to accept the accommodation required a decision of whether or not, subjectively, the applicant’s belief that her anxiety and depression about her circumstances would be adversely affected was genuine.  Had such an approach been taken the inevitable outcome was a finding that it was not reasonable for her to accept the offer.  
The next case raises the question whether it was a Section 193(5) offer or a qualifying offer, Vilvarasa v Harrow LBC.  The council accepted that it owed the main housing duty and it advised him that it would perform the duty by arranging an assured shorthold tenancy and that he could request a review of the suitability but if the authority decided that the offer was suitable then the duty to him would cease.  That information was given to him and then a month later he received the offer of accommodation.  He viewed the property and rejected it as unsuitable but his appeal was dismissed.  He appealed to the Court of Appeal on the basis that the totality of the council’s correspondence suggested that it was a “qualifying offer” and alternatively that a consequence of refusing a suitable offer must be communicated when the offer is made, not some time before.  The Court of Appeal dismissed the appeal; they said it was clear it was a Section 193 offer and that it was not necessary to warn the applicant of the consequences of refusal when the offer was made; the requirements are met if the applicant is given the warning some time prior to the offer.  The only glimmer of hope held out there was if the warning had been given a long time before the offer was made itself.  

Finally, there is the question of whether or not the council can discharge duty by the provision of more than one dwelling, in Sharif v Camden LBC.  This is a case in which the applicant lived with their father, who was not in good health, and a younger sister who was a minor.  So not a particularly large family and the council provided two units of accommodation close by each other.  It was held that accommodation had to be provided for the applicant together with other household members and that could not lawfully be performed by the provision of two separate units.  The expression “together with” in Section 176(a) had to be given its ordinary meaning.

I will now move on to the question of reviews and oral representations.  Two appeals on the question of notification which may be important to practitioners are Dragic v Wandworth LBC and Dharmaraj v Hounslow LBC.  The question in these was whether or not notification to an agent amounted to notification upon a review decision being made.  In both cases the decision had been faxed through to solicitors and in both cases the appeal  had been made out of time and in both cases it was held that notification to an agent was sufficient where the agent was authorised or may be presumed to be authorised to receive the documents, so beware, a warning to you all.
There is then a question of oral representations in three linked appeals in Masiki v Birmingham CC.  The council decided that the requirement to make oral representations could be met by telephone unless there was any “genuine practical reasons” why not and the appellants had asked for face to face hearings.  The Court of Appeal held that the applicants had the right to insist on an oral hearing.  That did not mean that there was a right to call and examine witnesses; it simply meant a face to face meeting between the reviewing officer, the applicant and any representative of the applicant.  

Finally there is the question of appeals and second appeals.  In the first case, Bathaei v Ealing LBC, the council reached the decision, on a review, that an offer of accommodation was suitable and the county court dismissed his appeal.  The Court of Appeal dismissed the renewed application for permission to bring a second appeal.  The Master of the Rolls said such second appeals “are really renewed appeals against the review decision, rather than against the judge’s decision, in the same way as appeals against decisions of the Employment Appeal Tribunal often are really reconsiderations of the decisions of the Employment Tribunal.”  The review decision was “unusually full, careful and well-reasoned” and the grounds of appeal disclosed no error of law in it.  So it is a question of the application of CPR 52.13.

The second was the question of Karaj v Three Rivers DC, a review decision had been made by Mr Perios of Housing Reviews Ltd and a point taken on appeal was that he had no legal authority to make review decisions for the council.  The appeal was dismissed.  On a renewed application to bring a second appeal the Court of Appeal was satisfied that an appeal on the point was seriously arguable, however the appellant has to meet the additional threshold for an appeal in CPR 52.1 and it was held that “[the judge’s] judgement reflects not only the first judicial consideration of the contracting out point but what is to date the only consideration of it.  In those circumstances to regard what would in form be a second appeal to the Court of Appeal as a true second appeal, appears to me to be unsound.  It would in substance be a first appeal” and permission was granted.  As to the question of whether or not a local authority can, indeed, contract out its review functions we will have to await the decision of the Court of Appeal.
Chair:  Thank you Tony, I will now hand over to Robert Latham.  

Robert Latham:  Tony has just given you a phenomenally detailed analysis of all the case law on Part VII over the last twelve months and I am supposed to deal with allocations.  There has been very little case law, HLPA members are clearly not doing enough on allocations as I have said on numerous occasions.  Only one case hit my radar which you will find tucked away in paragraph 36 of my Note, so I have decided to change my agenda slightly.  A very neutral title to my talk: “Access to Social Housing in England – Con Dem Nation” – referring, of course, to our coalition Government free to use this, knowing that our Lib Dem members will all be away at their conference at present.  But it is not just what the Government is doing.  We need to recognise the shift in housing policy as a result of the deficit programme.  This is a quote from Brian Johnson of Moat Housing Association in a Fabian booklet, “The 2007 report by Professor John Hills stated that for over three decades, the aim of English Housing Policy could be summarised by the slogan ‘a decent home for all at a price within their means’.  Four years on, in a period of deep cuts to public subsidy for social housing, we may well decide to change the slogan to ‘a decent home for all at a price within our means’”.  This suggests that we, as a society, do not have the resources to build new social housing.  Also, that when we  talk about social housing, it is no longer going to be accommodation at a price that tenants can afford, so  a somewhat bleak time ahead.

I am going to focus on the Localism Bill introduced on 13 December 2010 in the Commons; currently at the report stage in The Lords.  We all had great hopes that we could get amendments in the Lords and David Watkinson has done a vast amount of work.  Dianne Hayter did a superb job in moving an amendment saying that we should continue to have direct access to the local Ombudsman. But  it has become apparent that the House of Lords is no longer a revising chamber  these days; it is no more than a political poodle for the Commons. If you look at the figures, the moment you have got a coalition Government, the Government has an overwhelming majority in the Lords and can simply steer through whatever it wants to do.  It has done that on the Localism Bill and I suspect it will probably do likewise on the Legal Aid Bill.  So Royal Assent in autumn and introduced, probably, next April.  

The four issues I am going to deal with relate to the new flexible tenancies.  We talk about access to social housing, what are tenants going to be able to access?  The Tenants Services Authority, which as we all know started under its new statutory framework on 1 April last year, is due to be abolished next April so a fairly limited lifespan of two years.  The amendments to Part VII, the private sector offer, what impact will this have for homeless applicants?  Finally Part VI and I have given the heading: “The Retreat from Transparency”.

I will start off with a few statistics and the first is who is now managing social housing?  This is simply the current stock of social housing and you will see the significant role of housing associations.  As far as local authorities are concerned, their stock is split between retained stock and ALMOs and you may have seen in Inside Housing that a number of local authorities are finding that it is no longer financially advantageous to have ALMOs and they are either bringing back the management in-house or we are seeing a few further stock transfers.  There are 326 local housing authorities; only 180 retain a stock of social housing, 146 do not and, of course, those local housing authorities who no longer have any stock of social housing can only discharge their Part VII duties by nominations to housing associations and problems can arise.  What happens if nominations are made and housing associations do not accept the nomination?  Let me give you three examples.  There is a history of modest rent arrears; the local housing authority has decided that the applicant is still eligible but the housing association says, “we don’t want someone with a bad rent history.”  The choice based letting scheme lets the applicant bid for a three-bedroom unit even though they are authorised for a four-bed property.  Because of a shortage of supply, the applicant bids for a three-bed, the housing association turns round and say, “we’re not going to permit this element of overcrowding”.  Or community care issues, the local housing authority assesses an applicant as being capable of maintaining a mainstream housing; the housing association disagrees and says supported housing is required.  You have got all these conflicts going on but if one looks in the law reports, HLPA members are not actually challenging those decisions. I ask “why not”?  
So who is allocating social housing?  The latest statistics have just been published.  Last year you will see that housing associations granted over a quarter of a million tenancies, local housing authorities less than 100,000 and that does illustrate how the market is shifting.  These statistics do not appear in your paper but when I did the slides I suddenly came across them.  If I was doing this talk twelve, eighteen months ago these are the figures I would have given you, really confirming what Tony was saying about homelessness prevention.  You will have seen how, between September 2004 and June 2010 the number of homeless families in temporary accommodation more than halved.  It reached a peak in September 2004 and we then had all those homelessness prevention initiatives.  You would have also seen how the number of households to whom a full housing duty was accepted had dropped significantly during this period.  Tony is absolutely correct in saying that there are unlawful gatekeeping policies going on but, equally,  we do need to recognise that homeless applicants are  well informed and realise that in London, at any rate, even a successful homelessness application is likely to lead to years in temporary accommodation, five or ten years, which does make the alternative of private sector accommodation prior to homelessness application more attractive. .

In my paper, I deal with a number of trends and statistics and I am simply going to highlight them very quickly.  Paragraph 5 highlights the mismatch between demand and supply of social housing and, indeed, the mismatch in the demand and supply of housing in general.  Last year housing completions in England were 102,570, the lowest since 1923 and a decline of 13% over the previous year.  Household projections suggest demand for housing increasing by 245,000 a year; new housing less than half this figure.  So over the next five years that mismatch between demand and supply is going to get ever greater.  
Paragraph 6, a fascinating statistic, we all thought that everyone wanted home ownership and home ownership would progressively increase. But look at the statistics.  It reached a peak in 2003/4 and has now started to decline; a 3% decline by 2009.  Access to home ownership is increasingly outside the reach of the “squeezed middle”; the difference between property prices and earnings is getting greater and greater and there has been a corresponding increase in the private rented sector.  Perhaps in the discussion section I can throw a question at you, who are the new private landlords?  

Paragraph 7, how private rents have mushroomed over the last fifteen years or so; more than 35% increase in real terms over and above inflation, dwarfing much more modest increases in housing association rents and local housing authority rents.  You can see why the housing benefit bill has mushroomed and why the Government has felt it necessary to take action.

Then, in paragraph 8, what we all ought to be aware of, the increasing gap that we are going to face between housing benefit that is payable for private rented accommodation and the rents that our clients are required to pay.  In April of this year the first tranche of changes were introduced, albeit that there is a nine month lead in after the annual review of any claim.  I am sure you are all aware of those changes; caps on the local housing allowances, a maximum of £400 for a four-bedroom property or larger, a reduction in local housing allowance which is referred now to the lowest 30% of rents and then, next April, the Welfare Reform Bill which is steaming through Parliament.  The overall benefits will be capped and thereafter CPI will be used to uprate the level of local housing allowances rather than a sample of local private rents. Progressively over the years ahead, the shortfall between housing benefit received and the rent charged is going to get greater and greater.  
Then we look at the latest homelessness statistics which have just been published. These are fascinating.  A 22% increase in the number of people becoming homeless as a result of private tenancies ending. I suspect this is how the welfare benefit changes are biting and homelessness is going to increase as people are unable to afford their private rented accommodation.  A 17% increase in the number of households accepted as homeless, it was going down; it is now going up and it is going up fairly significantly.  A 29% rise in the number of households in bed and breakfast accommodation and a 12% fall in private sector homes leased by social landlords as temporary accommodation.  As we look to the future and we ask ourselves about homelessness prevention strategies, are local housing authorities actually going to be able to find private rented accommodation at rents that homeless applicants or applicants in need are able to afford?  
Moving on to social tenancies and I first of all, in paragraph 10, deal with the current situation of which you are fully familiar.  Even though we have two sets of social landlords, local housing authorities and housing associations are under completely different statutory codes and the Government has taken no opportunity to deal with this. It seems that there is no prospect that the Rented Homes Bill will be introduced.  We had secure tenancies. The Housing Act 1996 gave local housing authorities the option of granting introductory tenancies for the first twelve months and many have done.  Housing associations grant assured tenancies, they have used assured shorthold tenancies as “starter tenancies” to mirror introductory tenancies.  
Since March 2010 all social landlords have been subject to the same regulatory framework from the TSA.  In paragraph 13, you have details of the Government rent policy encouraging all social landlords to move towards a common system based on relative property values and local earning levels.  This dates back to March 2001 and it shows why social rents between local housing authorities and housing associations should be getting closer.  You will see from the paper that housing association rents are still somewhat higher than local housing authority rents but, and again I would welcome some feedback, I suspect that in central London, Westminster or Camden where I live, social rents are still probably 60% of market rents.  It may well be that they are even lower than that and, if we are moving towards 80% of market rents, it is going to lead to a very significant increase in rents in central London areas.

The drive for change. We are told that local authorities will have a complete discretion as to whether they want to introduce these new forms of flexible tenancies.  The reality is that they will not.  It is all going to be finance driven. I refer you to paragraph 14 of my paper.  Last December the Government announced that it was investing £4.5bn to deliver 150,000 new affordable homes over 4 years.  I note that this is a long way short of meeting the needs of the 5 million people languishing on local authority waiting lists.  This was actually a significant reduction in the money that had been earmarked for new housing.  How, therefore, can the circle be rounded?  The answer is this; subsidy is increasingly going to shift from capital to revenue.  If housing associations are going to deliver on this target they are going to have to borrow privately and they are only going to be able to finance this if they go towards 80% market rents.  In paragraph 15, you have some statistics computed by the National Housing Federation.  They estimate that in order to finance these new 150,000 homes, housing associations will have to charge all these new tenants the higher affordable rents, together with one in four tenants moving into their existing stock of housing, so the overall effect will be 307,000 less tenants paying social rents.  These higher rents are likely to add £1.5bn to the housing benefit bill. One asks how long can that survive the next tranche of cuts?  
At paragraph 16, I note that as far as housing associations are concerned, they need no change in the primary legislation because they can grant assured tenancies at market rents and they can grant assured shorthold tenancies.  The issue is rather one of the regulatory framework under which they operate and I will come on to that.

Flexible tenancies; the first change in the Localism Bill.  In paragraph 17 I have set out how local housing authorities are required to prepare and publish tenancy strategies, namely to formulate policies relating to the kinds of tenancies they grant, the circumstances in which they will grant a tenancy of a particular kind, where they grant tenancies for a term certain, the length of the term and the circumstances in which they will grant a further tenancy on the coming to an end of an existing tenancy.  The tenancy must summarise those policies and explain where they may be found so we are offered transparency and a local housing authority must publish its strategy within twelve months of the Act coming into force, probably by April 2013.  Then in Clause 114 there is the power to grant the new “flexible tenancies”; I set out some of the detail relating to those tenancies in paragraph 19 and I am going to move on.  I simply highlight in paragraph 20 that in the consultation response the majority of landlords (2/3 of those who responded) favoured flexible tenancies though they thought that the minimum term should be five years rather than two years.  
The regulation of social landlords; I deal with this in paragraphs 21-23.  As you know, the TSA is to be abolished.  You may remember we had the housing corporation, it was decided that it would be desirable to separate off the housing finance role from the regulatory role which is why we had the TSA and the HCA.  The TSA is going; their duties are being transferred to the HCA. So we have one monolithic body again. All change.  I also identify that on 13 April (paragraph 22), the TSA issued a revised tenancy standard to enable housing associations to participate in the HCA’s affordable homes programme, basically to enable them to grant affordable rent terms at this stage before the Localism Bill hits the statute book.  On 7 July the CLG published their consultation paper “implementing social housing reform: directions to the Social Housing Regulator”, the deadline for responses is 29 September and I hope that we have volunteers to help the Association to respond to this.  It will deal with the directions that the Secretary of State intends to issue to the HCA in respect of the reform of rents to allow social landlords to issue flexible tenancies.  On 28 July, just as you were all going on your holidays, you will have spotted that Grant Shapps wrote indicating that, in the light of concerns expressed during the debate in the Lords, social landlords should only grant flexible tenancies for the minimum term of two years in exceptional circumstances.  A term of five years would normally be appropriate.  The direction also relates to tenancy involvement, quality of accommodation and mutual exchanges.  In his letter, Grant Shapps refers to debate in the Lords. I suspect it is much more likely that he responded to pressure from social landlords who had indicated that two year tenancies were not going to be feasible.  

Part VII; you will all remember that one of the first occasions when the House of Lords had a go at the homelessness legislation was when they decided that there was no requirement that an applicant should occupy accommodation which it would be reasonable to for them to occupy. Diogenes’ Barrel was just beyond what any local authority could consider to be accommodation.  That decision was reversed in 1986.
I am glad to say that the basic tenets of Part VII, what homelessness is, priority need, etc. are not being changed.  What Diogenes really wanted to get to was that temple, the temple of suitable, affordable, social housing.  One of the big debates has always been whether a homelessness application leads to that temple.  The issue we have had to deal with is whether Diogenes gets to the homeless persons’ unit or whether he is pointed to private sector accommodation.  But that is where we stand at present and if you look at the legislation I think it is interesting to see where we have come from when one is asking where we are going.  We started with the National Assistance Act; then the Housing Homeless Persons Act 1977, a private member’s bill, a duty to secure accommodation which we all believed was a duty to secure permanent accommodation.  In Awua, the House of Lords told us that we were all wrong; it was simply a duty to secure accommodation for such period as a local authority thought was appropriate and emphasised that Part VII was largely a lifeline of last resort to remove the homeless from the streets.  
We then had the Housing Act 1996 which introduced a limited two year housing duty.  Remember what happened at the end of the two years?  Well, local authorities were supposed to review the continuation of the duty, but those of you who can remember will recall that there were no such reviews.  When the two year anniversary came up everyone simply ignored it.  The Homelessness Act got rid of the two year period and it was simply a temporary housing duty until the duty was discharged.  This really reflected what was happening at that stage.  As we know, the homelessness duty does tend to lead to an offer of permanent accommodation under an allocation scheme, providing that the applicant waits and, as I have said already, the applicant can wait for five or even ten years or more.  
So what we have now is the “private sector offer”.  At present, as I identify in paragraph 26, a duty can be discharged by a “qualifying offer” but an applicant is free to reject such an offer.  With the private sector offer, there is no such choice; it must be for a minimum of twelve months.  If the applicant faces eviction within two years of accepting the offer, the original housing duty will still subsist which means that if the applicant ceases to be in priority need the duty would still be owed.  
But, at paragraph 30, I raise the real issue.  Local authorities may welcome the opportunity to use this but in order to do so they need two things.  (1) They need a supply of accommodation.  Are private landlords going to be willing to accept tenants when housing benefits do not meet the rent?  And, (2) the accommodation has got to be suitable.  I highlight the current Homelessness Code of Guidance which states that accommodation will not be suitable if the applicant’s net income, after the payment of housing costs, would be significantly less than the level of income support or income job-seekers allowance.  So far as the current statutory Code of Guidance, it certainly does not contemplate that homeless applicants should have to subsidise their private sector accommodation from their benefits because of shortfalls in housing benefit.  Will this survive?
Part VI; you will remember how the Tories came to power in 1979 with that great poster, “Labour isn’t Working”.  For housing lawyers, the queue is not outside the unemployment benefit office, but rather the housing office. Grant Shapps had said, that queue is now 5 million waiting for social housing.  If you were to be asked how you humanely deal with that queue, you would say that you would build more social housing, particularly at a time of recession.  Build your way out of the recession.  Well, Mr Shapps is going to get rid of that queue and he is not going to do so by new social housing.  But let us just move on through that.  The principle that you give a priority in the allocation of social housing to those in greatest need goes back to the Housing Act 1935, the Housing Act 1957, the moment the homelessness legislation was introduced, homeless applicants were also a reasonable preference group enacted in the Housing (Homeless Persons) Act 1977.  The legislation was codified in the Housing Act 1985. Then in the Housing Act 1996, for the first time, the Tories sought to break the link between homelessness and an allocation of social housing.  The homeless were not a reasonable preference group in the Act, as originally enacted.  The new Labour government reversed this initially by secondary legislation and then by the Homelessness Act 2002.  You may remember, also, that in the Housing Act 1996, as originally enacted, transfer applications were outside and they were brought in by the Homelessness Act 2002.  
In paragraph 35 of my notes, I remind you of the R (Ahmad) v Newham LBC decision when the House of Lords considered the statutory framework in Part VI and decided, again, that we had all been wrong for the previous fifteen years in considering that local authorities in allocating to those in greatest need had to make a composite assessment of need.  There was no such duty.  The House of Lords gave a green light to local authority discretion - much greater flexibility as to how they frame their schemes.  But, the courts will still intervene if a scheme does not comply with the statutory requirements or the public law requirements of rationality and it must be operated fairly and without unlawful discrimination.  

So what does the Localism Bill do?  I will summarise this in one minute.  Firstly we go back to 1996, transfer applicants come out.  The Government takes the view that, as a result of allocation scheme s and reasonable preference, transfer applicants have suffered.  Transfer applicants who do not evidence any criteria of housing need should have much greater freedom to transfer within the social rented sector.  So that will come out, it will be much less transparent as to how transfer applicants are dealt with. I should say, if you look at the notes, that where a transfer applicant does come within the reasonable preference criteria, they can still register.  So they have two routes of access to suitable alternative accommodation.

The most significant change is that, and again we go back to 1996, local housing authorities are going to be given the freedom to determine which categories of applicants should qualify to join their housing registers.  I refer to the excellent Shelter report produced in June 1998 “Access Denied: the Exclusion of People in Need from Social Housing” which highlighted three problems.  Local housing authorities will have a vested interest in imposing residency qualifications, excluding applicants who do not live in their areas.  This will have equality implications; it will also stop mobility when people are desperately trying to find jobs in other parts of the country or London.  Those excluded may be the most vulnerable who have support needs.  We can expect blanket exclusions on grounds of conduct.  These were being operated without any proper consideration of the personal circumstances.  
In paragraph 40 I highlight that the existing reasonable preference criteria will remain.  But local housing authorities already have considerable flexibility within the existing legislation to decide how to determine priorities.  Also we have increasing evidence of local authorities making value judgement.  No more is access to social housing a social right.  It is rather a reward for the deserving citizen.  In Manchester at present you gain additional priority if you are employed or play a positive role in the community.  

So to the future: we have a looming housing crisis.  We have the hapless Homeless Persons Unit.  Homeless presentations will increase.  Applicants may be more wailing to opt for homelessness prevention strategies if the homeless applicant owed a full housing duty is also going to end up with a private sector offer. But if there is no private sector accommodation available, what is the HPU going to do?  I do note, in paragraph 44, that my understanding at present is that allocation challenges are going to be outside scope of the housing category in Schedule 1 of the Legal Aid Act though they will come within the judicial review category.  We must look out for how these categories interrelate.  These are major issues for the future. In the information exchange, we can discuss what this Association is doing about the Legal Aid Act.  

Chair:  Thanks very much to Tony and to Robert for those incredibly comprehensive talks.  I will now take questions from the floor.  

David Watkinson, Garden Court Chambers:  In fact this is not a question; this is an update on one of Tony’s cases, Thompson v Mendip DC, relating to new age travellers.  The council applied for permission to appeal in that and permission was granted on paper and the reason for granting it was one line, “this is a case which is of importance to local authorities and therefore it is right to grant permission.”  Now one day we shall see a grant of permission which says “this case is of importance to homeless persons and therefore it is right to grant permission” though we may have to wait a bit for that.  But, having got permission, the council then decided not to pursue the appeal so that case is as influential as a county court case can be on this topic.  
Nik Nicol, 1 Pump Court Chambers:  There are a couple of cases mentioned by Tony in his handout which I think would benefit from a few more details.  The case of R (Khazai) v Birmingham City Council, a gatekeeping case, starts at page 2 of the handout, in that case that amazing memo from the acting Head of Housing Needs was actually obtained by surreptitious means which cannot be mentioned in public just in case it gets back to Birmingham.  But it was worse than it appears on the report that Tony gave because proceedings were issued against Birmingham without mentioning that the solicitors had a copy of this memo.  The acting Head of Housing Needs put in a witness statement saying there was no such policy.  The existence of the email was then revealed at which point they protested that there had not been sufficient disclosure.  They then claimed that they had withdrawn this policy at two meetings; there was no evidence.  They had slides from the meetings, there was no evidence from any of the slides that this policy had been mentioned, let alone withdrawn.  In the witness box the judge commented that the acting Head of Housing Needs appeared to be rather strange in his approach, nervous and unable to answer questions straight.  He still decided that there was no misfeasance in public office.  My colleague, Zia Nabi, was the one who thought to sue the acting Head and Birmingham on that basis.  I would very much hope that other people would take up that possibility if one arises because with another judge it might have been a completely different outcome.  Birmingham, remember, is the authority that has already been caught out in cases several times operating gatekeeping policies.

Another case which I wanted to mention is the case of Akhtar v Birmingham City Council which is on reasons, which is on page 16.  Basically the Court of Appeal did not understand the argument and there is going to be an attempt to get the Supreme Court to listen to it instead.  The argument is whether there is a duty to give reasons, either with a successful review or when making an offer of accommodation.  Birmingham has a standard phrase in their offers of accommodation where they say “we think this property is suitable for you and reasonable for you to accept” but they never give reasons.  The thing is that there is a duty on local authorities to assess the suitability of housing at the time they make the offer, not before, not later.  What a lot of local authorities do is to assess suitability if someone challenges its suitability on review, which is an abusive process and I was arguing that there should be a duty to give reasons at one or both of the stages I have just mentioned in order to ensure that local authorities complied with that duty which they routinely ignored.  The Court of Appeal did not address that argument; they did not understand it and therefore, hopefully, the Supreme Court will get a chance to look at it.
Timothy Waite, Anthony Gold Solicitors:  Robert, paragraph 22 of your paper discusses the affordable rent terms for being introduced by the TSA on 13 April.  I am assuming that is in force already and it goes on regarding that it can only be provided where there is a new supply agreement with regards to the affordable homes programme.  Two questions, (1) is that affordable rent higher or lower than the likely standard social housing rent?  And, (2) a little bit more detail as to when it would apply under the affordable homes programme.

Robert Latham:  The simple answer is affordable rents are taken to be up to 80% of market rents and, as I understand it, for the current year housing associations can charge those affordable rents for new accommodation funded by the HSA under this programme.  As I have said, I reckon that housing association rents in London are probably about 60% of market rent so you are talking about a 33% increase.  But I think you then need to look at paragraph 23 because you have got this new consultation paper which is considering what directions the CLG are going to issue to the Social Housing Regulator and these will be new criteria; a new standard on security of tenure and rents which will apply from April 2012.  Of course, those standards are going apply to both local housing authorities and to housing associations and I suspect that it is at that stage that housing associations are going to be able to let their existing stock at affordable rents.  Affordable rents should be compared with social rents.  I think it is a very unfortunate word, I think it is somewhat Orwellian because, certainly where I live, 80% of market rents are not affordable.  In Camden, we have had the disposal of the Crown Estate properties to Peabody which are occupied by key workers who at present pay 60% of market rents.  The general view is that if you are a key worker with a moderate income, there is no way you can afford 80% of market rents.
Bethan Harris, Garden Court Chambers:  Robert, a question to you about flexible tenancies.  I wondered whether it was evident from the consultation in relation to that part of the Bill whether that we could expect flexible tenancies will become the norm as opposed to indefinite tenancies because local authorities would be able to continue to grant indefinite tenancies, as I understand it and is that going to become a rarity, would you expect, from the tone of the response in the consultation?

Robert Latham:  I should have said and I will repeat, of course none of these changes are going to affect existing tenants and it will not affect existing tenants if they transfer.  I think local housing authorities are going to face immense difficulties if they want a new supply of social housing over the next five to ten years; they are not going to get it by keeping all their stock at current social rents.  I know that a lot of Labour authorities are going to oppose this. It may be that if they have got vacant land, and I know that Islington is doing this, they are going to do development deals, transferring local authority land to private developers and getting 50% social properties back in return which they hope they can let at social rents.  But unless you can do some very creative accountancy like that, there are going to be immense pressures on local authorities and housing associations to move towards affordable rents.  Of course, it is the local housing authority who lays down the policy for all social landlords within their district.  So I am sure that in the early days a lot of principled Labour authorities will say “no”, we will not contemplate playing with this, but the harsh reality will slowly bite.
Vivien Gambling, Lambeth Law Centre:  I guess this is really a question for Tony and it is a general question about local housing allowance and what effect you think that is likely to have on intentionality decisions.  As I understand it, the local housing allowance means that housing benefit can change from month to month and I think the consequences of that have only rather slowly dawned on me in terms of clients taking on a tenancy and the amount of housing benefit they receive.  They can look on a website and see that they are going to receive, say, £250 a week for a two-bedroom property, but that, as I understand it, could change.  So we have already got a client whose housing benefit has reduced by about £50 per week in the space of six months and is now it is literally impossible to make up the difference in that.  The consequences of this are, obviously, horrendous in terms of homelessness applications and intentionality so I just wonder if you have any thoughts on that?
Tony Martin:  I do not have the housing benefit regulations to hand but it seems to me that it is fixed for a year from the date of claim so if you claim today and the local housing allowance is £250 a month, for the sake of argument, then that is the local housing allowance you will get for twelve months.  At that point in time it will be reviewed and whatever the new local housing allowance is at that point in time will apply.  So potentially there is a fall in twelve months' time so I do not think it is as bleak as perhaps month on month but it certainly is as bleak as year on year.  At that point in time the accommodation may become unaffordable and that would give rise to a situation where someone may be applying as homeless on the grounds that it is unreasonable to continue to occupy on the grounds of affordability.  The question then is going to be what difference between the housing benefit and the rent is reasonable for an individual to make up depending on what their income is?  How far below income support levels does it take them?  I guess on a case by case basis, but clearly local authorities, if people leave accommodation in those circumstances, will try to argue that people have made themselves intentionally homeless, that it was affordable so certainly it is an increasing problem.  The further into London you work the more that problem is apparent as it pushes people further and further out in search of affordable rents.

Chair:  Can I thank Tony and Robert again for their fantastic contributions tonight?  We will now move on to the information exchange which is the part of the meeting where we invite contributions from members, updates on cases or any other developments.  

Giles Peaker, Anthony Gold Solicitors:  Most of you should have had an email concerning an open letter protesting about misrepresentation in newspapers and, sad to say, by Ministers of the current law on trespass and squatting, in particular in relation to squatting of a home.  Anybody who did not get the email but would be interested in possibly signing such a letter, please contact me at giles.peaker@anthonygold.co.uk or via Nearly Legal and I will get a copy of the letter to you.  
Chair:  Thanks very much and can I just endorse what Giles has said; the letter he has drafted is fantastic and it will mean that every time we open the papers and see those stories we will not fume about how wrong it is because someone is putting it right on our behalf.
David Watkinson, Garden Court Chambers:  Reporting from the Housing Law Reform Sub-Committee, I have one request, two consultation papers and two Bills to refer to.  The request is a repeat of the request I made at our last meeting; it is on behalf of Beatrice Prevatt of Garden Court Chambers who is collecting material for her annual article on Disrepair in Legal Action.  Could you please send notes of your latest disrepair cases to her at Garden Court Chambers at beatricep@gclaw.co.uk.  The first consultation paper is the Ministry of Justice consultation on options for dealing with squatting.  It was sent out on 13 July and the consultation ends on 5 October so it is coming up fast and, of course, this relates to what Giles was just talking about.  It is extraordinary how the Government is making use of the two or three examples splashed all over the newspapers to push forward the agenda criminalising squatters and others who occupy empty homes or buildings.  The errors that the Minister has been putting about need to be corrected; even contradicted by information put out by the Department of Communities and Local Government but maybe it is not extraordinary at all.

The second consultation paper is a new mandatory power for possession for anti-social behaviour.  The closing date for this is 7 November.  This has two main proposals; first of all a new mandatory ground for possession where a member of the household of the tenant or the tenant has previously been found to have committed anti-social behaviour.  The three examples of that given in the paper are conviction for a serious housing related offence, that is violence against neighbours or criminal damage, breach of an injunction for anti-social behaviour or closure of premises under a closure order.  The second proposal was brought out after the riots in August and that is for a new discretionary ground relating to anti-social behaviour.  It removes the local area element of the current discretionary ground so the ground proposed is that a court may grant possession where a tenant or a member of their household has been convicted of violence against property, including criminal damage and offences such as arson, violence against persons at a scene of violent disorder or theft linked to violent disorder.  There would, in these circumstances, be no requirement for the offence to be committed in the locality of the dwelling house, subject to it being committed in the United Kingdom.  So, your opportunity to respond to that runs out on 7 November.  
Next the Localism Bill, which Robert has referred to already, where we are currently at the report stage.  There have been four days of report earlier this month and there will be another four days of report in October, following which there will be the third reading.  I have mentioned a number of the amendments that HLPA has put up or was supporting at our last meeting.  There was the ground 8 amendment whereby the court need not apply ground 8 if the arrears were due to housing benefit delays.  There was a whole raft of amendments to do with housing repair and condition that are bringing in claims relating to condensation and damp have been drafted by the Legal Action Disrepair book team.  And there was an amendment to deal with Section 89 of the Housing Act 1980 so that the court could extend the time when a possession order could come into effect if it was disproportionate to limit it to the fourteen or six weeks.  All those have been debated and have been withdrawn at report stage, with the Government saying that it will consider and may come back later on in the report stage or at third reading, with either amendments along those lines or the amendments, it is to be hoped, introduced by the Liberal leader in the House of Lords.

Finally the Legal Aid Bill and there has been a bit of give on the Government’s part here.  The Government has now proposed amendments to the Legal Aid Bill to take out the exclusion of legal aid for trespass to land actions, trespass to the person and trespass to goods and damage to property and also the exclusion of breach of statutory duty for counter-claims in possession proceedings.  Also, to take out the exclusion which would have prevented Defective Premises Act claims being brought.  So in relation to unlawful evictions and disrepair cases, some of that is going to come back into scope.  We can assume those amendments are going to be passed because they are Government amendments but, apart from that, the Legal Aid Bill continues as introduced. 

Vivien Gambling, Lambeth Law Centre:  As Chair of HLPA, James Harrison and myself attended a meeting at the MoJ regarding legal aid.  I think there is still reason to be quite concerned regarding disrepair cases and what happens once the landlord does the works.  Is legal aid going to continue to fund a damages claim and enable you to bring the case to a conclusion and recover costs?  It is a bit woolly at the moment but I think, basically, the answer we have got by email is that the LSC will retain discretion to continue to fund such cases.  There is something called the Mixed Cases Rule and they pointed to discretion to continue to fund even where something which would normally be out of scope, ie a damages only disrepair claim would not normally be funded.  
On the subject of experts’ fees, which is a more imminent pressing problem, I think, the new legal aid rates which cut our own rates, as everyone knows, come in early October.  On the question of surveyors’ fees, it is also a problem with medical experts as well, but the proposed rate for surveyors’ fees has changed from £225 per report or per case, it was not clear which, to £50 per hour for a surveyor.  HLPA has argued at every opportunity that these rates are ridiculous, unrealistic and unworkable when it comes to trying to get your opponent to find and agree to a single joint expert.  We have been trying to extract the basis on which the LSC/MoJ have come up with those figures.  I strongly suspect, after trying to extract some information, that they have got those figures by looking at family cases where of course surveyors would normally be instructed just to drive by a house and decide what it might be worth; in fact they do not always need to drive by, you can usually get a fair idea of what is house is worth by looking at the land registry website.  Of course that is a very different exercise from the kind of detailed reports that we need for housing disrepair cases.  
There may be some glimmer of hope in that the LSC had a meeting on 12 September, which unfortunately I was not able to attend, at which apparently they said they will provide us with the data on which they have based those figures.  They said a mixture of slightly contradictory things like the rates were set by Ministers, the rates are rates that the LSC has been using, much to our ignorance, and also they seemed to be saying that they need to work on the rates and this is a very much a first step; they are developing thoughts and they will come back to us and it may be useful to have a meeting with some groups.  So we will continue to press for the data and, hopefully, either unearth the experts that the LSC has been funding at the princely sum of £50 per hour or it is clarified that would in effect mean £25 an hour to fund a single joint expert.  The practicalities of this I think we need to think about and if anyone has got any suggestions it would be helpful to hear them.  I think it really leaves us in a position where you either take a risk and instruct the expert, knowing that if you do not recover costs you will only recover fees at £50 per hour; the alternative is that there would be a system for applying for prior authority in effect.  It is a while since I looked at that so I cannot remember exactly how it works but I think in practice what people are going to need to do is apply for prior authority in every case armed with three estimates from three reputable experts saying what their charges will be for doing a report.  I am optimistic; I am hoping that the LSC will be drowned by applications, not just from housing lawyers but from lawyers in every area of work, applying for prior authority and that eventually they will see that if they are going to fund these cases at all then they are going to have to fund experts at proper rates.  If anyone else has any comments on that then I would be happy to hear them.
David Foster, Foster and Foster Solicitors:  My question was going to be about experts’ fees which Viv has largely answered.  Just to say, as far as I can see the first round of legal aid cuts is coming in on 3 October so I am assuming that colleagues in the next week will be taking on as many new matters as possible because the changes only apply to new cases from 3 October and only apply to public funding certificates granted after that date.  I am assuming we will all be granting emergency certificates during the course of next week to make use of the current rates and the current experts’ fees regime.

Lou Chrisfield, Tower Hamlets Law Centre:  I was talking to Mark Rogers, a surveyor we use quite a lot, today about the issue of these caps to experts’ fees and one way he was thinking of getting round it was by saying that the word surveyor could mean absolutely anything, you do not need to be qualified, anyone can call themselves a surveyor.  What we are talking about with disrepair cases generally are Chartered Building surveyors which is a very specific breed of surveyor, apparently.  He said that maybe we could argue that those do not appear on the list and therefore there is no cap for Chartered Building surveyors but you would still need to get prior authority.  The regulations state that if your expert does not appear on that list you then have to get prior authority and give quotes but you would not be having to show that it was exceptional so that maybe one thing to try, I have no idea whether it would work or not.
Ann Bevington, Fisher Meredith Solicitors:  One other thing that seems to have come out of what I have seen so far is that if you do not get prior authority you will not be able to get payment on account for the experts’ fees.  One of the options suggested is taking the risk, which I think we will probably be loath to do, but if you do that then you will not get payment on account to pay the expert and that is going to be a problem too.  The other thing in practical terms is that if we are all applying for prior authority, which I think is going to be the way to go, we are going to inundate the LSC but we are going to find it incredibly difficult to get responses from them in any reasonable space of time and we are going to have very big problems with urgent cases when we need to get an expert in quickly.

Timothy Waite, Anthony Gold Solicitors:  Two points; and thanks once again to Viv for all the hard work being done on this issue.  In terms of the prior authority issue which we have talked about, my understanding from the regulations is that if you want more than £50 an hour you have got to get a prior authority to get more than £50 so inundating the LSC sounds fun.  The other issue is in terms of joint experts; our contract manager suggested that the maximum the LSC would pay was £50 an hour, regardless of what was charged and therefore suggested that in terms of joint reports the net figure would essentially be £100 split two ways for the LSC paying £50.  If this is wrong I would be glad of some clarification on that.

Chair:  Are there any other contributions before we close the meeting?

Vivien Gambling, Lambeth Law Centre:  I have been Chair of HLPA for a good few years and in fact I have lost track how many years and I think when you reach that stage it is probably time to consider your position.  I think it is good for the organisation to have a change and there are plenty of people in this room who would be suitable candidates for Chair so I have said to the Executive Committee that I will be standing down as Chair after its next meeting in October.  I have also said to the Executive that I am willing to continue to be involved in HLPA, support HLPA and be involved in whatever way fits in.  I still feel fired up enough, particularly about legal aid issues and what is going to happen and what is on the cards and trying to stop the worst of that in the next year or so, to devote energy to that.  It has been a real privilege to have been Chair of HLPA and to work with members of the Executive Committee and also with Chandra, our administrator, and Rosemary and Gavin of Professional Briefings.  It is a fantastic Executive Committee, it is a fantastic organisation.  In the Executive Committee people put in a lot of hard work, as you would glean from some of the reports that we have heard this evening, particularly from David and things get done and we do rely a lot for the smooth running on Chandra, our administrator, and Rosemary, in particular, from Professional Briefings.  The practicalities are that the Executive will invite nominations for a new Chair, probably some time in October and leading up to the November meeting.  In the meantime the organisation will be in the capable hands of Justin Bates who is our Vice-Chair and just to clarify, it is open to any member of the organisation to stand as Chair; it does not have to be somebody from the Executive Committee.  

Chair:  I am sure that everybody really wants to thank Viv for her fantastic contribution; she has been a complete inspiration and has worked really hard and put in a huge amount behind the scenes so thanks very much Viv.  And just to echo her encouragement for people to stand and the nominations will be coming out soon.  I would now like to thank the speakers once again and close the meeting..
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